Minutes of Old Newton with Dagworth & Gipping Parish Council
Wednesday 1st February 2017 at Old Newton Village Hall commencing at 7.30pm

Present:  Cllrs K Goudy (Chair), K Baker, S Hill, M Clements, R Stearn, M Shave, M Reeve
K Price (Clerk), County Cllr Stringer and 6 members of the public.

1. Chairman’s welcome and to receive any apologies for absence. Chairman welcomed everyone to the February meeting and read out the policy:- “The Parish Council welcome public opinion but it should be noted that verbal and or physical abuse will not be tolerated.  The Chairman of the meeting has the right to have anyone repeatedly causing a disturbance removed from the proceedings”.  The Clerk has received apologies from Cllr Miller and District Cllr Wilshaw.
2. To receive any declarations of personal/prejudicial interest.   Cllr Baker – Planning application Old Newton Barn  – Personal interest as family connection and business interest.  Cllr Stearn also declared an interest in this application as his cousin drew up the plans.
3. To approve the minutes of the January meeting held on 4th January 2017.   The minutes were proposed and seconded and all agreed to approve the minutes as a true and accurate record.  The chairman signed the minutes accordingly.  
4. Clerks Report
· Crier submission was submitted.

· RTI submission was submitted for the month of January.
· All cheques for payment have been issued.

· All information , minutes and agenda has been uploaded onto the village website.

· CGM have been asked to include the front and sides of the village hall at the approved quote of an additional £18.50 + VAT on all future cuts.  Clerk has let the football club know that they will not be required to cut this coming season.

· Planning response was issued to MSDC by the deadline for application 4874/16 – Hill House, 62 Church Road, Old Newton.

· Thank you letter for services to the parish council for Adrian Mole presented for signature by the Chairman at the Feb meeting.

Parish Laptop & Microsoft Issues

Clerk has been in touch with Gordon at Faxbase for advice moving forward for the issues being experienced regularly now on the PC laptop.  He has suggested the following:

The first main option is that we could renew the licence ourselves direct with them.  That would cost £50 + vat.  This may, as they hope, fix whatever is causing the licence to be corrupted, or it may not.  It is after all a Microsoft problem and we have no knowledge of how their licensing system works internally.  Also we would need to pay this out of my bank account and then charge back through the expenses system as we do not hold a bank card for the parish council.  Alternatively Gordon could do this for us, but as it is likely that we’d need to un-install then re-install the software to convince their stupid system that we really have paid, Gordon would need to charge an additional £40 + vat for his time.  
The second main option is to abandon their flaky annual licensing mechanism altogether and just buy a permanent licence for Office 2016 instead.  This would cost a one-off £140 + vat, providing the parish council only need Word, Excel, Powerpoint and Outlook, and that is the route Gordon would recommend, especially as it would only cost £50 + vat more than (hopefully) fixing their annual licence for one more year and would give us Office 2016 on the current or any successor machine permanently.
The only thing is that we currently get a Onedrive storage allowance of 1,000 gigabytes as part of Office 365, so we  would need to revert to their free Onedrive allowance of 5 gigabytes. Our Onedrive account is currently using around 1 gigabytes for the Parish Council files so this would be manageable. 

The situation regarding the unlicensed product has returned this month (last night) and MS Support have tried something different and they are hopeful that this will not occur again….  It is connected to the setting up of automatic renewal….  I will see if this happens again in March and we may need to purchase the one off licence – This will take us to the renewal date anyway so hopefully one way or the other we will sort this out.

Cemetery – The Clerk has received a complaint / questions regarding the memorial pathway to the memorial wall.  There is confusion as to where the headstones are to be placed and it appears that some of the memorials are being put onto the concrete slabs which is seen as the pathway and others are on the grass behind the concrete slabs – should these be moved back onto the grass area leaving the pathway free.  There is a definite mix at the moment so one way or the other clarification is required and communication to all the stonemasons etc needs to be done.  Our rules are not clear and this needs to be looked at.  Suggested that the cemetery committee take a look and the clerk to arrange a meeting to review the rules and perhaps take the opportunity to review the prices.  Review the pathway.  Cllr Reeve, Miller, Our prices have not been reviewed since June / July 2012.
Police Report - Clerk has been online and ascertained from the police website that there have been   crimes reported in December, January data is not available yet.  The next Neighbourhood meeting dates have been issued and the Clerk has invited Mr David Lilley – Neighbourhood Watch Co-ordinator on Silver Street to attend the February meeting on 21st February at 10am at Stowmarket Police Station.  Barbara Goudy also to attend as the neighbourhood watch co-ordinator for Brown Street.  
Defibrillator – The Clerk has received approximately 12 requests to attend the defibrillator training and this has been confirmed with the ambulance service for Thursday 2nd February 2017. (Tomorrow evening)…

5. Standing Orders / Financial Regulations Update.  The standing orders have been started but were not completed intime for the February meeting.  The financial regulations were only updated and adopted in April 2016 so the clerk confirmed that the Standing Orders would be issued to all Cllrs prior to the March Meeting for adoption before the end of the current financial year.
6. Financial matters & Financial report
The precept forms were issued by email and posted prior to the deadline of 31st January 2017.  The clerk has received confirmation that the precept has been received and we will get our two payments in April and September and that the precept gives the parish council a tax band D amount of £51.36 which is an increase of 14.78% on last year.  These amounts will show on the council tax bills.

Bank Account Balances:


· Cheque account balance = £22,811.34 (30/01/17) 

· Scottish Widows 60 Day account balance = £3,376.75 (01.01.17)

· Scottish Widows Deposit account = £253.29 (01.01.17)

Accounts for payment – January 2017:  

· KAREN PRICE 
Salary January = £651.17, Holiday Pay month at 12.07% = £78.60

Less 
Tax & NI £6.93, Pension £5.84 = £717.00 + expenses £78.59 = £795.59
· HMRC – PAYE NI & Tax – Employee £6.93, Employer £7.42 = £14.35

· NEST Pension Contribution DDR – employee £5.84, employer £7.30 = £13.14

· Westcotec Traffic Systems – Mini SID device £3,210.00.
· Cllr Clements – Expenses regarding padlocks for the Mini SID £9.23
Advance notice that the PWLB - £2,613.62 will be taken on 27th February 2017
Monies Received – January 2017:
· £40.00 – Cemetery fees for Jean Dorothy Buckle (payslip 100087)

· £200.00 – Cemetery fees for Colin Bernard Sargeant (Payslip 100087)

Proposed and seconded to pay the accounts.  All Cllr’s present agreed.  Cllr Miller as the second signatory has agreed with the Clerk to sign the cheques on Saturday upon his return from holiday. 
7. Correspondence Received & Circulars: 
· Email received from Cllr Miller
· SCC – Notice of temporary traffic order Silver Street – 6th March – 8th March 2017
· Cones on Church Road / Chapel Road – Discuss  at item 16 on the agenda
· SALC – Small Authorities Audit Appointments Ltd (SAAA)

· BBC 2 – The Repair Shop Programme

· Network Rail Closures update

· CAB – Request for donations

· MSDC – Public Notice to change governance arrangements under the localism Act 2011

· SALC Training – Transparency Code
All letters and correspondence received.  Various circulars received for information purposes.  File circulated during the meeting.  
8. Cllr Vacancy / Co-Option

The Clerk has received two definite confirmations of wishes from parishioners who would be considered for Co-Option.  Mr Kevin Swinburne and Mr Richard Lawson have both come forward.  MSDC have issued the notice of a vacancy and the deadline was 30th January.  Once confirmation received from MSDC that we are approved to co-opt we can invite the candidates to the next PC meeting.  The notice was only placed in the February edition of the Crier as this was the earliest the clerk could advertise it.  It has been on the parish notice board and the website but my advice would be to co-opt at the March meeting giving readers of the crier a sensible notice period to put themselves forward for co-option and we can then not be criticised for not giving proper notice.
9. Vice Chair & Finance Committee Vacancies

Cllr Miller has agreed that if he is proposed as Vice Chair he would accept until the AGM in May if that is in accordance with Cllrs wishes.  Cllr Clements proposed, it was seconded and it agreed unanimously.  Cllr Miller can sign his papers of acceptance of office at the March Meeting.  Clerk advised that we should perhaps hold off putting the finance committee member in place in case this is something that our new Cllr might like to consider and again can be done at the March meeting.  All Cllrs present agreed.
10. To receive District Councillor’s Report – Miss Jill Wilshaw.  Chair asked if we could send a bereavement card to Cllr Wilshaw on the sad death of her father.  Clerk to action.
The gym at Mid Suffolk Leisure Centre has recently received a £100,000 upgrade.  It was funded by Mid Suffolk District Council as part of its partnership with Everyone Active, which also sees the latter manage Stradbroke Swimming Pool and Fitness Centre. Together, the organisations are aiming to meet their goal of encouraging more people to lead healthy, active lifestyles by giving customers access to a variety of improved facilities.  The updated gym was unveiled on 2 January and was officially opened by Cllr Julie Flatman on Friday 13 January.  It features new state-of-the-art cardiovascular apparatus from equipment designer Technogym, as well as aesthetic improvements to the gym and changing area.  They also have equipment specially designed for disabled people which are proving to be extremely popular.

Work is progressing on the move to Endeavour House and with a site in Stowmarket being prioritised as they will be our future customer access points. The hubs will be in a convenient position for residents to access.

11. To receive County Councillor’s Report – Mr Andrew Stringer

Highways Issues – Cllr Stringer has been promised an update on the extension to the Speed limit north and south B1113, as soon as possible, as soon as a panel date is set Cllr Stringer will let the parish council know.
Cllr Stringer has had a drive around since the last meeting, and made sure all potholes etc are reported, please check the website and see if he has missed any.  Clerk to check on the portal.  Cllr Goudy has received more reports on Mill Hill, Whitehall Road is breaking up and the road to Gipping Chapel, Hundred Lane.  Falconer avenue – Cllr Goudy and Cllr Stringer to go along the village again.  Fly tipping is another issue.
Cllr Stringer has not had any contact regarding the meeting at the Primary School; please could we set a date.
Broadband Update (Brown street, Chapel road Ward Green)

There is one further issue to be resolved before the FTTP PON can be brought into a service: a lack of capacity on the incoming fibre optic cable (there appears to have been a mis-match between actual amount of fibre available and the amount shown on records).  The fix requires installing an 800m section of additional fibre cable into an existing duct run.  This work is being scheduled, but because of the need for some work in the highway, the job has to be notified to the Highways Authority, and any traffic management requirements they recommend has to be put in place to enable the works to proceed, and can delay the work.  
We don’t yet have a reliable estimated completion date for this work (though we hope it will be possible to get it completed in the next few weeks).  The FTTP PON in Old Newton Brown Street/Chapel Road (EASTN P33) is now planned for completion by the end of Feb, though end of March may be a safer bet. Last month’s report that the works were largely complete was largely correct, BT at that time had not realised they needed to put in another 800mtrs west of the Shoulder of Mutton to gain the extra capacity. 
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Bacton middle school site – SCC are beginning to listen and they are aware of the rampant planning of houses.  They have realised the current primary school will not be big enough moving forward and there plan A would be to build a new primary school on the middle school site for approximately 300 children. This would be to cater for the new housing submitted for planning.
Cllrs Comments / questions for Cllr Stringer
· The middle school is actually in Wyverstone, SCC are keeping Wyverstone closely informed of any plans moving forward. 
· Mr Hope confirmed that he had witnessed broadband pole activity in Brown Street today 1st February.  This project is very frustrating for Cllr Stringer as he really wanted this sorted sooner rather than later.  
· Signage report has been submitted regarding the signs at the school.  Cllr Baker and Clements asked for an update.
12. Broadband Update – Mr Arnold

Latest information Mr Arnold has received is that they plan to give us broadband (Stowmarket P33) fix from the green cabinet at the shoulder of mutton but BT have documentation that indicates that there is sufficient feed in the cabinet but the reality is they do not have sufficient feed to complete the job.  They now have to feed underground from Haughley up Station Road as a new feed 900meters of cable.  This is likely to happen 7th February.  There has been some work done today in Chapel Road and Brown Street and the cables are now pole to pole.  Work is scheduled to be completed this week.   The revised contractual date is presently end of March.  It is acknowledged that there is a problem also with the telephone lines and the new optic fibre should rectify both issues of phones and broadband.

Parishioner asked for clarification that the speed restriction request is at both ends of the village past Applewhite bard and the other end towards Bridge Farm.  There are some black poles that have gone up in Bacton this is for the mini SID unit.
13. Planning Applications Received
4930/16 – Newton Barn, Church Road, Old Newton IP14 4PH

To replace existing annexe centre-pivot doors with new folding/sliding doors To replace existing kitchen french doors with new folding/sliding doors The addition of two new conservation roof lights to the barn on the North elevation (courtyard side) To replace the existing timber courtyard decking with stone paving.  Extension requested from MSDC and granted.
The only comments received were with regard to Cor5 strategy and a possible issue with drainage and run off from replacing the timber courtyard with stone paving and any possible issues that may arise with regard to drainage.   It was felt by Cllrs that the proposed works would be a general improvement to the property and should be supported.  It was proposed and seconded to approve this application and carried by unanimous vote.

4864/16 – Barn at Old Newton Hall, Sandford Road, Old Newton

Change of use of agricultural building to a dwelling house (following demolition of side lean-to extensions) and demolition of agricultural building to the east (previous change of use from an agricultural building has been approved under prior approval application 2666/16).

Cllr Baker and Stearn left the meeting as they had both declared personal interests in the application.  Cllrs felt that this had been approved previously and as this was for change of use approval, Cllrs present could not see any reason to object to this application.  The clerk confirmed that the parish council had not received any comments from members of the public.  It was proposed and seconded to approve the application and carried by unanimous vote.  Cllrs Baker and Stearn returned to the meeting.
14. Planning Decisions from MSDC - No planning decisions received from MSDC to report

15. Finningham Road Site – Planning Application 3814/16 – Correspondence received / update
It was discussed and strongly felt that there should be another application submitted as the outline will have changed.  They have dug four holes and filled them in again.  An outlined application is not bound.  Detailed planning application would be required.  When we responded to the original application we did not include the footpath issues and this is controversial.  We believe they will need to re-submit and any comments regarding the footpath issues can be raised then.
16. School Parking / Infrastructure / Road Signage
Cllr Goudy has spoken to Mr Wrinch and mentioned that a few weeks ago, following a large funeral would he consider allowing the use of the concrete on his land for parking.  Mr Wrinch isn’t prepared to put the other bit of this area to grass. However, Mr Wrinch has offered a piece of land opposite the school from the telegraph pole to the bottom and four meters into the field.  Mr Wrinch is willing to gift this piece of land to the parish council for use by the church and the school for parking.  The parish council will need to hardcore the base.  Mr Wrinch has agreed he would be prepared to scrape the top soil off.  Cllr Goudy has some hardcore in mind to provide a base and top it off with road planings.  In principle, it would be a good idea and all agreed this was a wonderful opportunity and we should definitely embrace it.  It was pointed out that this would not be a cheap project and nothing is budgeted for but definitely a huge strike forwards.  A working committee to look at some sketch plans and discussions with SCC / MSDC regarding any planning permission that may be required.
Cllr Goudy to discuss further with Mr Wrinch.  Cllr Stringer and the working committee to arrange an initial meeting with highways for a complete overview and the next moves to take the project further.  Working committee suggested – Cllrs Goudy, Baker, Miller, Clements.  All agreed.  Cllr Miller to be briefed by the clerk.
The email received from parishioner regarding the green cones asking about respectful parking.  The yellow ones have appeared and they were causing an obstruction.  The school have agreed that they will monitor that they keep close to the curb.  Cllr Baker to respond to the clerk who will in turn respond to the parishioner who raised the original complaint.
17. SID / B1113 Speed Restriction Update
The new SID sign is now up and some people have noticed its arrival.  They will rotate it every four weeks each end of the village.  The height is set by the guidelines and has to be above the pathway etc.  It is on the stretch of road that has been approved by the highways department.  Cllr Miller in his email correspondence wanted to thank Cllr Clements in his efforts bringing this project forward.  Cllr Stringer did promise the parish council some funding towards the SID.  Cllr Stringer has agreed that the clerk needs to email the invoice and an official request and he will release the funding promised.
18. MSDC Street Names / Old Names Update  - The Clerk has written to Julie Hammond at MSDC but has not received a response yet.  Clerk to include on the March agenda and will chase MSDC for a response.
19. Councillors matters to be bought to the attention of the council.
· Assets of community value to be on the agenda for next month – Cllr Stearn

· Neighbourhood Watch – Mr Slaughter for Chapel road.  It is believed that Mr Slaughter is unwell at present and it was suggested that the clerk make contact and ask if he wanted to stand down as Neighbourhood Watch Co-ordinator.  The clerk stated she had no problem with this request however pointed out that Neighbourhood Watch was nothing to do with the Parish Council.  No action agreed.
· Cllr Baker reported that the Village hall committee are currently looking at smoke alarms for the premises and a volunteer for the web page has been agreed.  Clerk has confirmed if any assistance is required they should contact the clerk directly.  The Summer fayre is scheduled for Sunday 9th July 2017.  A proposal was voted on and approved to erect a picket fence around the mound and protect the environmental area.

· Mill Hill has been flooded by the cemetery.  A gulley is required.  SCC to be informed.  – Cllr Stringer stated that this may have been done as works have been taking place this week but he would check.
· Cllr Miller via email wanted to raise cyclists on footpaths and several complaints he has received from dog walkers / hikers.  Cllr Goudy to speak to Cllr Miller.
· Cllr Shave mentioned that the white van previously reported to the parish council that was dangerously parked has been parking more sensibly of late.  Cllr Shave also stated that cyclists riding without lights and joggers often have earphones in and no high visibility was a cause for concern.  Clerk asked to mention in the Crier. Cyclists are coming up behind and startling walkers, dog owners and are often not very polite.  The message should be to please be considerate for our parishioners.
20. Public Forum 
· Include joggers as an issue with visibility on the roads.
· Parking at the school – People have now moved around the corner and this is now becoming an additional issue and needs to be looked at
· Work being done on Chapel road in August.  Can anything be done in the short term.  Cllr Stringer confirmed that it has been rodded and they are monitoring it.  Outside 16 Chapel Road it does come from underground, Mr Hope is happy with how this is moving forward and is aware off SCC proposals.
· Highways – It has been noted that there are many more than before of larger vehicles coming down from Gipping and through the village.  Haughley are looking to approve and enforce a lorry ban through their village.  The issues of late have been compounded with traffic lights and highways maintenance issues in and around Stowmarket.

· Mr Hope is a cyclist and he acknowledges and believes that people should be polite and courteous especially to people with dogs and children and give them notice of some kind when approaching walkers from behind.

21. Additional Matters for inclusion on the agenda for the March meeting.
· Cllr Vacancy / Co-option update

· Vice Chair  / Finance Committee Vacancy  
· School Parking / Infrastructure / road signs
· B1113 Speed Restriction Update

· MSDC street Naming – Old names

· Broadband Update
· Standing Orders Update

· Assets of Community Value – Cllr Stearn

22. Date of the next Parish Council meeting – Wednesday 1st March 2017.  
Meeting closed at 21.15hrs
PAGE  
506

